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Handbook for Parents,  Guardians and Caregivers
P.S. 177: September 2018
Dear Parents and Guardians,

At P.S. 177, we pride ourselves in being a community where parents, teachers, students and staff work together to make our school a safe and enjoyable place where students can get the best education possible while having fun! The first step to achieving this is making sure there is an open line of communication on all ends. We will be communicating throughout the year on our school website: https://www.ps177.com/, through emails, through class Dojo (for some classes) and by notices sent home with your child. Please be sure to check your child’s homework folder daily to ensure you receive all updates and important information.

The first such communication is this Parent Handbook.  Please read it carefully as it contains information that will be helpful to you throughout the year, including a school calendar. We hope you find this document helpful and wish you all a productive school year.  Thank you for your continued support and cooperation.


PS 177 Mission

Public School 177 recognizes that each child is an individual, that all children are creative and that all children need to succeed. Therefore, Public School 177 respects the individual needs of children; fosters a caring and creative environment; and emphasizes the social, emotional, physical and intellectual development of each child.

Contacting School Personnel 

You may contact our staff by calling our main telephone number at (718) 375-9506 and our staff will assist you with your needs or concerns.
Your child's classroom teacher is the first person you should speak to if you have questions related to your child's progress or studies.  Please write the teacher a note or call the main office and leave a message and he/she will contact you or make an appointment.  Time has been set aside each Tuesday from 2:20 to 3:00 p.m. so that parents can meet with teachers as needed.  Please be aware that teachers cannot be reached directly by school telephone, but may specify a direct way to contact them on the school website. Leaving a message with a staff member by calling the main office phone number will ensure a teacher’s response to you.

At dismissal, teachers are responsible for monitoring students, so please don’t expect that you will be able to have a conference with them when picking up your child. It is always best to meet with teachers by setting up an appointment.

	Schedule for All Students in Grades PreK to 5

Monday to Friday

	Breakfast is available from
	7:20a.m. to 7:55 a.m.

	First period begins
	8:00 a.m.

	Dismissal is at
	2:20 p.m. M-F  (2:10 for PreK)


Arrival Procedures:  Indoor line-up

· Pre-K – West 1st Street 7:50a.m.

· Kindergarten to 2nd Grade – Cafeteria Entrance (School Yard)

· 3rd to 5th Grade – Cafeteria Entrance (School Yard)

If your child arrives to school after the second bell rings at 8:00 a.m., your child must still enter the building through the cafeteria entrance.  That door will remain open until 8:15 a.m. daily.

Dismissal Exits

	Grade
	Exit
	Grade
	Exit

	Pre-K
	West 1st Street
	Kindergarten
	School Yard

	First Grade
	School Yard
	Second Grade
	School Yard 

	Third Grade
	Dahill Road
	Fourth Grade
	West 1st Street

	Fifth Grade
	Avenue P
	Bus children 
	Avenue P


Fourth and fifth grade students are allowed to walk home by themselves provided a letter from a parent/guardian has been submitted and is on file with the teacher and in the main office.  Fourth and fifth grade students MAY NOT, however, walk their younger grade siblings home.  Parents may speak to Mr. Cosentino or Ms. Lettieri for more information concerning this policy.
Safety, Emergency Forms, Emergency Procedures
Door Alarms

Ensuring that all of our students are safe while at PS 177 is our top priority.  Door alarms are installed at all exits in the building.  They will be activated each morning following arrival.  An alarm will sound if the doors are opened while the system is activated and staff members have been trained to investigate and secure the exits.  When visiting the school, it is extremely important that you enter and exit via the main entrance on Avenue P.  If you use any door other than the main entrance to exit the building, an alarm will sound.  A Safety Agent or staff member will be present at the main entrance at all times.  All visitors, including parents, must present a valid picture ID when entering the building.

Emergency Contact Information

You will be asked to complete blue Emergency Cards.  Please fill them out completely.  If the address this year is different from last year's address, please write, "NEW ADDRESS" at the top of the cards.  Make sure you enter as many phone numbers for each parent or guardian as possible (home, work, and cell). It is extremely important that you list as many people as possible who are authorized to take your child home in an emergency when we cannot reach you.  We will not and cannot release your child to anyone under the age of 18 years old.
 If you need to change arrangements for someone not on your card to pick your child up, we must have this information in writing.  We will not release a child to anyone who is not listed on the blue emergency form.
Emergency Procedures

As you know, we have evacuation and lock down drills to practice how to respond to emergencies.  Evacuation drills are used to practice how to leave the building in the event something unsafe occurs in the building.  Locks down drills are for indoor practice, in case something unsafe happens inside or outside the school.  We stress that drills are for practice, and that when we have a drill there is no real emergency.  However, we practice to be safe in case there is ever a real problem.  Various staff members have responsibilities to make sure the building is evacuated completely, or that all classes respond effectively during lock down drills.

In the event of a situation that requires an actual evacuation of our building, we take children to one of two locations depending on their grade:

· Grades Pre-K-2: Seth Low Middle School (99 Avenue P, Brooklyn, NY 11204)

· Grades 3-5: David A. Boody (228 Avenue S, Brooklyn, NY 11223)

We also will consult with the Police Department and our superintendent’s office during such emergencies.  Information will also be posted on the Department of Education’s Web Site: (http://www.schools.nyc.gov).

Our school Safety Committee meets regularly to review safety issues.  A safety plan is approved and filed each year with the Department of Education and the Police Department and a public copy is available for your review in the main office and in the PTA office.

A defibrillator is located in the main lobby.

Parent Teacher Conferences
The schedule for Parent Teacher Conferences is as follows:

Thursday, Sept. 13, 2018 – Meet the Teacher Night – 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.

Thursday, Nov. 15, 2018 – From 12:30 to 2:30 p.m. and 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.

Thursday, March 14, 2019 – From 12:30 to 2:30 p.m. and 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.


Wednesday, May 15, 2019 – Parent Teacher Night -- From 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.

Parents’ Association 

Please join! Your attendance at meetings, availability to volunteer at school, and your help in fund raising all contribute to the success of our school.  You will be advised of meetings through flyers sent home with your child and our school website.  https://www.ps177.com/.
Student Absences and Lateness
Children must submit a note from a parent explaining their absence upon returning to school.  Absences should be for self-treated or physician treated illness.  Please be aware that a 90% rate of attendance is one of the four criteria required for promotion.  In addition, our parent coordinator, teachers and office staff also call home when children are absent for three or more consecutive days.  Lateness deprives children of an opportunity to learn.  Please make sure your child arrives to school on time.  First period begins promptly at 8:00 a.m.  Excessive absences and lateness will prompt a guidance conference.  
Please make every effort to go on vacation when school is not in session.  Taking trips during the school year constitutes “unexcused” absences and impacts on your child’s attendance.  Attendance is one criteria used when determining promotion.
Homework Policy

Homework is a critical reinforcement of what your child learned in school.  With very rare exceptions, students receive homework every day, including weekends, holidays and vacation. Homework assignments include math, literacy and sight words. Please check your child’s agenda daily for homework assignments and sign the agenda to let teachers know you are aware of the assignments and that your child completed them.  While it is important that you are aware of the homework and provide appropriate support, encourage your child to complete homework independently.  It is important that your child reads every day at home as well.  All students complete a daily reading log.  Please feel free to write your child’s teacher, should you have questions about the homework.

FOOD PROGRAM
Lunch

All children eat lunch in school.  No child may leave the building for lunch.  Students may choose to eat the school’s lunch or bring their own lunch from home.  Lunch is free for all children.  Glass containers and/or  glass beverages are NOT allowed in school. 

There are three lunch periods as follows:

10:13 – 11:03   Second and Third Grades


11:07 – 11:57   Kindergarten and Fifth Grade

12:01 – 12:51   First and Fourth Grades


Do label all bags and their contents with child’s name and class.

Breakfast

Our breakfast program begins on the first day of school.  Breakfast will be served each morning from 7:20 to 7:55 a.m.  Breakfast is available to all children at no cost. Please make sure children arrive at the beginning of the breakfast period in order to eat breakfast on time.

Picture/Video Permission

Throughout the school year we have many occasions when we would like to have pictures and videos of our students taking part in school related activities.  It is necessary to have permission from parents in order for our students to be included in these photographs and videos.  Please complete the Picture Permission Form and return it to your child’s teacher.  Any student who does not have a picture permission form may be excluded from activities if the activity is being photographed or videotaped.


Birthday Parties

Birthday parties are allowed for students in grades PreK-Grade 1 and only during the last period of the day, at 1:35p.m., and must be planned with the classroom teacher in advance.   No sheet cakes or pizza are allowed.  When planning, please only provide cupcakes and juice or goodie bags.  There are no birthday parties in classrooms above Grade 1.
P.S. 177 DISCIPLINE CODE
PS 177 adheres to the Citywide Standards of Discipline and Intervention Measures.  A copy of this document will be given to you early in the year.  Please read it and discuss it with your child.  Both you and your child will have to sign that you understand the standards and that you agree to abide by them.
Cell Phone Policy
P.S. 177 adheres to the Department of Education’s cell phone policy. A separate set of guidelines will be distributed at the beginning of the school year.  Basically, cell phones must be stored in a student’s backpack during the school day.  If a student is observed with his/her cell phone out during the school day, it will be confiscated and returned to the student at the end of the school day.
Picking Children Up During the Day
Please avoid making appointments that require your child to miss school.  If you must pick up your child from school prior to dismissal, please make sure your child’s teacher is given a written note in advance.  Please do not pick your child up just prior to dismissal time.  This is a particularly busy time when we need to make sure all children are dismissed properly.  The office staff has been directed to not release children after 1:45 p.m.

Trips 

School trips are a part of instruction.  All children are expected to go on them.  Prior to each trip, we send home a Trip Permission Form.  Please return it to school in a timely manner.  If a child is scheduled for a trip, but doesn't have a permission slip, we cannot take verbal authorization over the phone, however, a written letter providing consent is allowed. 
Children are expected to return to class after a trip and will not be released to go home to parent/guardian trip volunteers.
Health: Immunizations, Medication, Student Illness, Nursing
Health forms must be on file for every student.  Immunizations must be completed for every child entering school.  Children who are not completely immunized or do not have health records on file may be excluded from school.

Children may not bring prescription or non-prescription medication to school.  This includes, but is not limited to: aspirin, cold medicine, lozenges, antibiotics, topical creams, etc.  Children who require daily medication due to a persistent or chronic condition (for example, asthma, diabetes, Attention Deficit Disorder) must have Department of Education approval either through an Individualized Education Plan (for special education students), or a 504 Plan (for general education students).   For more information please consult our School Nurse. 

When students get sick in school, every attempt is made to contact a parent or guardian.  Please respect the judgment of our school nurse if she recommends that your child be taken home early.  For minor problems, the nurse will send a note home describing what happened.

Another important issue regarding student illness is when to keep your child at home and when your child should be sent to school.  The following guidelines are provided to help guide you when your child is ill.

· If your child has a temperature of 100 or more, please keep him or her at home for 24 hours to observe for other symptoms that may indicate the start of a contagious illness.

· If your child has contracted a communicable disease or is hospitalized, please contact the school nurse immediately.

· If your child has been diagnosed with strep, he or she needs to take antibiotics for a full 24 hour period prior to returning to school to prevent the spread of infection to others.

· If your child is ill in the morning while getting ready for school (vomiting, severe sore throat, congestion, or a cough), please keep your child at home.  It is uncomfortable for the ill child as well as classmates.  Children who are ill in school will eventually be sent home.

· If your child has red eyes accompanied by an eye discharge, he or she needs to be examined by your pediatrician before returning to school. Such conditions as conjunctivitis are extremely contagious to others.  If treatment is needed, your child needs to complete one day's course of medication before returning to school.

· If your child has been out of school due to a physical injury, he or she must have a physician's note authorizing a return to school and indicating any physical restrictions.

· Please remember to check your child's hair for lice on a daily basis.  If you treat your child's hair, please report this information to the school nurse.  This will assist the nurse in controlling the spread of lice.  

During the year, children in designated grades are also screened for hearing and vision by the Department of Health and trained parent volunteers from the district.

If You Move

When a family moves to another address in New York City, children may remain at P.S. 177 until they finish fifth grade, or you may transfer your child to the school zoned for your address.  If parents choose to have their children remain at P.S. 177, busing will not be available.  Once the student completes fifth grade, they must be registered for sixth grade in the zoned school for their new address.  When a family moves out of New York City (one of the five boroughs), their children may no longer attend a New York City school unless they pay tuition.

Visiting the school for Publishing Parties and other Celebrations

At times throughout the school year, your child’s teacher will invite you to visit the class to celebrate the work that has been produced in Writing or in other subject areas.  You may not use your phone to videotape or take pictures in any classroom, not even video or pictures of your own child unless your child is the only individual in the picture.  It is best to simple keep your phone in your pocket or purse during your visit.

PS 177 School Calendar

2018 

	September
	5
	Wednesday
	SCHOOL SESSIONS BEGIN FOR ALL STUDENTS 

· Early dismissal for Kindergarten students

· Partial school time for Pre-K students  



	September
September        

September      
	6
       10         

      11        

     12          
	Thursday
Monday &                      

Tuesday 

Wednesday                   
	· First full day for Kindergarten students

· Partial school time for Pre-K students

Rosh Hashanah 

Schools Closed

NIA Afterschool Begins



	September
	13
	Thursday
	Meet the Teacher Night – 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.



	September
	19
	Wednesday
	Yom Kippur – 

SCHOOL CLOSED



	October
	8
	Monday
	Columbus Day – 

SCHOOL CLOSED



	November
	6
	Tuesday
	Election Day.  Chancellor’s Day for staff development.  Students will not be in attendance. 

 SCHOOL CLOSED



	November 
	15
	Thursday
	Parent Teacher Conferences

Afternoon 12:30 to 2:30

Evening 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.



	November


	22

      23
	Thursday and Friday


	Thanksgiving Recess – SCHOOL CLOSED

	
	
	
	

	December -

January


	24  

1
	Monday to Monday
Tuesday 
	Winter Recess –

SCHOOL CLOSED.  Students return Tues., Jan 1, 2019.




2019

	January
February              
	21
    5
	Monday
Tuesday


	Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Day -- SCHOOL CLOSED

Lunar  New Year – School Closed



	February
	    18-
    22
	Monday –

Friday


	Midwinter Recess – 

SCHOOL CLOSED



	March
	 13
	Tuesday
	Pre-K Non-Attendance Day



	March


	14
	Thursday
	Parent Teacher Conferences

Afternoon 12:30 to 2:30

Evening 4:30 to 7:30 p.m.



	April


	   19 – 

    26
	Friday-

Friday
	Spring Recess – 

SCHOOL CLOSED

	April
	   2 - 4
	Tuesday-

 Thursday
	New York State ELA Assessment



	May
	  1 – 3
	Wednesday – 

Friday


	New York State Math Assessment

	May


	15
	Wednesday
	Parent Teacher Night.  

4:30 to 7:30 p.m.



	May
June                     
	27
   4          
	Monday
Tuesday
	Memorial Day – 

SCHOOL CLOSED

Eid al-Fitr

Schools Closed



	June
	   6
	Thursday
	Chancellor’s Conference Day for Staff Development  

Students will not be in attendance.  

SCHOOL CLOSED



	June
	  11
	Tuesday
	Clerical Day – Students will not be in attendance.  SCHOOL CLOSED


	June                          
	26          
	Wednesday
	LAST DAY FOR ALL STUDENTS – Early Dismissal
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